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Special Finance Committee Budget Wrap-up Meeting Minutes 
September 9, 2013
1:00 p.m.

Topic:  Finance Committee budget wrap-up
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st Floor – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
     Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Richard Clark (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Bill Gulliford, Ray Holt, Kimberly Daniels, Lori Boyer, John Crescimbeni, Reginald Brown (arr. 1:19), Doyle Carter (arr. 1:37)
Also:  Council Members Greg Anderson, Robin Lumb, Jim Love, Don Redman, Bill Bishop; Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor, Philip Peterson, Heather Reber, Elena Korsakova and Brian Parks  – Council Auditor’s Office; Paula Shoup– Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – General Counsel’s office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Meeting Convened:  1:03 p.m.
Chairman Clark gave an overview of the budget process to date and explained how the committee worked from its fundamental premise of balancing the budget without the use of any one-time funds or use of reserve funds. At the end of the process, the committee recommends a 2.07% across-the-board lapse to balance the budget. The committee deauthorized $50 million in previously-approved CIP projects that were not going to be under construction in the near future and approved only $30 million in new borrowing for capital projects in the coming year - $11 million for the first phase of the replacement of the City’s financial management system, $12 million to initiate expansion of the Trail Ridge Landfill, and $7 million for JFRD self-contained breathing apparatus. The committee approved $5.7 million in discretionary capital spending from pay-as-you-go sources and found cash to pay for almost all of the vehicle purchases without borrowing.
Several committee members thanked the chairman, their fellow committee members and City staff for their good work in a difficult budget year.

Council Member Daniels questioned what impact the 2.07% lapse would have on City operations and suggested that the use of $8 million in reserves would be a better option to cover the lapse than an across-the-board cut. Council Member Lumb agreed with the limited use of reserve funds rather than an across-the-board cut and expressed his disagreement with the decision to prohibit any new borrowing at all.

Fire Chief Martin Senterfitt distributed a handout with a proposal to increase rescue billing revenues, apply a portion of the cash budgeted for vehicle purchase to meet the 2% lapse, and allow some limited borrowing to finance vehicle purchases, the combination of which would free up $4.72 million in cash to avoid any fire station closures.

Council Member Boyer said that the City’s debt service is already going to increase by $13 million next year for even the minimal borrowing the committee is recommending on top of existing debt service, so next year’s budget exercise is going to be every bit as difficult as this year’s and additional borrowing will just make matters worse. The Finance CIP Subcommittee will meet tomorrow to discuss how to fine-tune the CIP to immediate capital needs.
Motion (Boyer): appropriate $3.5 million of the $5.6 million capital projects funds contingency fund as follows: $500,000 for facilities capital maintenance; $500,000 for sidewalks, curbs and gutters; $2 million for roadway resurfacing; and $500,000 for parks capital maintenance – approved.
Council Member Brown advocated for prudent borrowing for needed capital improvements and use of reserves to provide an acceptable quality of life for Jacksonville’s citizens. He noted that solving the pension issue is crucial to the City’s financial future and a decision on a half-cent sales tax for that purpose may be in the public’s hands in the near future.
Motion (Brown): appropriate $8.6 million from reserve funds to eliminate the need for the 2.07% extraordinary lapse – fails 3-9 (Brown, Daniels and Carter in favor).
Motion (Brown): eliminate any pay raises in FY14-15 over current year salaries – dies for lack of a second.
Motion: reconsider 2014-466 – approved.
Motion: approve the substitute to 2014-466 reflecting today’s committee action and amend budget attachments and schedules accordingly – approved.
Motion: tentatively approve 2014-466 as substituted – approved.
Meeting Adjourned:  2:09 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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